In 2013, Lebanon made a moderate advancement in efforts to eliminate the worst forms of child labor. The Government adopted the National Action Plan on the Elimination of the Worst Forms of Child Labor and carried out a National Child Labor Survey. The Government also initiated an education program for Syrian refugee children and continued to provide funding for the country's poverty alleviation program, which included paying school registration fees on behalf of 19,000 children from households living in extreme poverty. However, children in Lebanon continue to engage in child labor in agriculture and in the worst forms of child labor in commercial sexual exploitation. Labor law enforcement is weakened due to a lack of resources. In addition, enforcement agencies do not maintain enforcement data. Furthermore, gaps in Lebanese law prevent officials from entering private homes, making children who work in these settings unprotected and vulnerable to child labor.



I. PREVALENCE AND SECTORAL DISTRIBUTION OF CHILD LABOR

Children in Lebanon engage in child labor in agriculture and in the worst forms of child labor in commercial sexual exploitation.(1-7) Refugee children and Lebanese children work in agriculture, mainly in the districts of Akkar, Hermel, and Baalbek.(6, 8-11) They often work without pay alongside their families and often do not attend school during harvesting and planting seasons.(10, 11) Working in the streets is especially common for foreignborn children, including Palestinian, Iraqi, Egyptian, Kurdish, Dom (an ethnic minority), and increasingly, Syrian children.(1, 3, 5, 12-16)

Table 1 provides key indicators on children's work and education in Lebanon. Data on some of these indicators are not available from the sources used in this report.

Table 1. Statistics on Children's Work and Education

Children	Age	Percent
Working (% and population)	5-14 yrs.	Unavailable
Attending School (%)	5-14 yrs.	Unavailable
Combining Work and School (%)	7-14 yrs.	Unavailable
Primary Completion Rate (%)		86.2

Source for primary completion rate: Data from 2012, published by UNESCO Institute for Statistics, 2013.(17) Source for all other data: Understanding Children's Work Project's analysis, 2013.(18)

Based on a review of available information, Table 2 provides an overview of children's work by sector and activity.

Table 2. Overview of Children's Work by Sector and Activity

Sector/Industry	Activity
Agriculture	Picking olives,* bananas,* and citrus fruit*† (6, 8, 9)
	Picking and bagging potatoes* (6)
	Production of tobacco† (5, 8, 11, 19-21)
	Clearing rocks from planting fields* (6)
	Fishing, activities unknown*† (5)

MODERATE ADVANCEMENT

Table 2. Overview of Children's Work by Sector and Activity(cont)

Sector/Industry	Activity
Industry	Construction,† including carpentry† and welding*† (2, 4, 5, 8, 20-22)
	Rock quarrying* (23)
Services	Street work,† including peddling and begging,* washing car windshields,* garbage scavenging,* and shining shoes (1-6, 13)
	Maintenance and repair of motor vehicles† (2, 4, 6, 8, 20)
	Building maintenance, including painting and cleaning† (6)
	Domestic service*† (3, 5, 8)
	Cleaning sewage† (6)
	Food service† (5)
	Working in the preparation of bodies for funerals and burials*† (24)
Categorical Worst Forms	Drug trafficking† (25)
of Child Labor‡	Armed guarding† (26)
	Forced begging† (7, 27)
	Begging as the result of human trafficking† (27)
	Domestic service sometimes as a result of human trafficking (11, 13, 28)
	Commercial sexual exploitation sometimes as a result of human trafficking (6, 13, 28, 29)

^{*} Evidence of this activity is limited and/or the extent of the problem is unknown.

There is evidence that children working on the streets may increasingly become victims of trafficking. Sometimes, they are forced into commercial sexual exploitation and illicit work by criminal gangs and acquaintances.(1-4, 13) A 2011 study found that boys working on the street are at a high risk of sexual exploitation by peers and by men.(13)

Lebanon is a source country for children, especially girls, trafficked for commercial sexual exploitation, domestic service, and criminal activity. (7, 11, 13, 27) Lebanon is also a destination country for children trafficked for commercial sexual exploitation. (13) Syrian girls, particularly, are trafficked to Lebanon for the purpose of commercial sexual exploitation under the guise of fake or temporary marriage. (7)

The Syrian conflict has caused a large influx of refugees to Lebanon. The United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR) reported that as of mid-2013, nearly half of the 800,000 Syrians who have sought refuge in Lebanon are children. (16, 23, 30) These children have limited access to education and other services. Their families face extreme poverty, forcing many of these children to work and making them vulnerable to the worst forms of child labor. (5-7, 9, 31, 32) Agencies estimate that the number of school-age Syrian refugee children in Lebanon is likely to exceed the number of Lebanese children enrolled in the public school system soon. Reports indicate that Lebanese schools would have to double their capacity to absorb the demand. (6, 33-35)

An increasing problem noted during the reporting period was the recruitment and exploitation of children in political protests and militant activities in North Lebanon and some areas of Beirut.(5) Child labor is common in Palestinian refugee camps, where some children work as armed guards.(5, 26, 36)

Violence and the protracted nature of these camps have caused the Government to block the establishment of formal refugee camps for Syrian refugees. As a result, Syrian refugee children have limited access to education and other services, customarily provided in refugee camps, making these children more vulnerable to the worst forms of child labor.(6, 36)

II. LEGAL FRAMEWORK ON THE WORST FORMS OF CHILD LABOR

Lebanon has ratified most key international conventions concerning child labor (Table 3).

[†] Determined by national law or regulation as hazardous and, as such, relevant to Article 3(d) of ILO C. 182.

[‡] Child labor understood as the worst forms of child labor per se under Article 3(a) – (c) of ILO C. 182.

Table 3. Ratification of International Conventions on Child Labor

	Convention	Ratification
STATE OF THE PARTY	ILO C. 138, Minimum Age	✓
MILON	ILO C. 182, Worst Forms of Child Labor	✓
	UN CRC	✓
	UN CRC Optional Protocol on Armed Conflict	
	UN CRC Optional Protocol on the Sale of Children, Child Prostitution and Child Pornography	✓
	Palermo Protocol on Trafficking in Persons	✓.

The Government of Lebanon has established relevant laws and regulations related to child labor, including its worst forms (Table 4).

Table 4. Laws and Regulations Related to Child Labor

Standard	Yes/No	Age	Related Legislation
Minimum Age for Work	Yes	14	Article 22 of the Labor Code (37)
Minimum Age for Hazardous Work	Yes	17	Decree 8987 (38)
List of Hazardous Occupations Prohibited for Children	Yes		Decree 8987 (38)
Prohibition of Forced Labor	Yes		Law 422; Trafficking in Persons Law, Law 164 (39, 40)
Prohibition of Child Trafficking	Yes		Trafficking in Persons Law, Law 164 (40)
Prohibition of Commercial Sexual Exploitation of Children	Yes		Law 422; Articles 523–527 of the Penal Code; Statutory Rape Law 505–506 of the Penal Code; Trafficking in Persons Law, Law 164 (39, 41)
Prohibition of Using Children in Illicit Activities	Yes		Law 422; Articles Penal Code 509–510; Trafficking in Persons Law, Law 164 (39-41)
Minimum Age for Compulsory Military Recruitment	N/A*		
Minimum Age for Voluntary Military Service	Yes	17	Lebanese National Defense Law (5, 42)
Compulsory Education Age	Yes	12	Law No. 686 of 1998 (17)
Free Public Education	Yes		Article 10 of the Constitution, Law No. 686 of 1998 (43, 44)

^{*}No conscription or no standing military.

Lebanon's Higher Council for Childhood (HCC), funded by the Government and the UN, continued implementing a project to identify gaps in the child protection legal framework.(3)

The Lebanese Constitution guarantees the right to compulsory, free education for children. Law No. 686 of 1998, however, limits free education to Lebanese citizens under 12.(43, 45) Lebanese law only confers citizenship to children whose fathers are Lebanese nationals.(1, 44) Formal school drop-out rates in Lebanon are high because of education-related expenses such as transportation, books, and uniforms.(3, 46, 47) The denial of free education to many children and these education-related expenses may prevent families from sending children to school, increasing their vulnerability to child labor. In addition, children ages 12-14 are particularly vulnerable to the worst forms of child labor, as they are not required to be in school, but are not legally permitted to work.(3)

Lebanese law is not consistent in its treatment of children working as beggars. In the Penal Code, child begging is criminalized.(12) Conversely, Law 422 stipulates that child begging endangers children and that child beggars are entitled to protective measures.(3, 12) However, because of an insufficient number of juvenile protection facilities (especially for non-Lebanese children), child beggars often end up detained in adult jails while authorities determine how to address their specific situations.(12, 13, 25)

MODERATE ADVANCEMENT

Inspections of child labor at informal work sites are only authorized if a complaint is filed and the accused fails to respond to a summons from the Child Labor Unit (CLU).(3, 48) No mechanism exists to investigate complaints of child domestic labor, since social workers—the only officials allowed to enter a private home—may only assess the overall welfare of the family and not the workplace conditions.(48)

According to limited sources, penalties for violating child labor and other related laws are not sufficient to reduce the problem.(5)

III. ENFORCEMENT OF LAWS ON THE WORST FORMS OF CHILD LABOR

The Government of Lebanon has established institutional mechanisms for the enforcement of laws and regulations on child labor, including its worst forms (Table 5).

Table 5. Agencies Responsible for Child Labor Law Enforcement

Organization/Agency	Role
Ministry of Labor (MOL)	Enforce child labor laws through workplace inspections.(19)
Ministry of Justice's Internal Security Forces (ISF)	Enforce laws regarding the worst forms of child labor through the Morals Protection Bureau.(3, 5, 21)
Ministry of Social Affairs (MOSA)	Refer children identified by the Child Labor Unit (CLU) to protective institutions such as shelters.(11)
Ministry of Justice's Union for Protection of Juveniles in Lebanon (UPEL)	Refer ill-treated children, children in conflict with the law, and child victims of human trafficking and other forms of worst forms of child labor to services. (3, 11) Coordinate juvenile justice procedures and advise juvenile court judges on referring child labor victims to appropriate social services. Has six offices throughout Lebanon.(11, 21, 27)

Law enforcement agencies in Lebanon took actions to combat child labor, including its worst forms.

Labor Law Enforcement

As of December 2013, the Ministry of Labor (MOL) employed 109 labor inspectors, 25 of whom were designated to focus on child labor inspections. Limited evidence suggests however, that many labor inspectors lack training in child labor issues and do not enforce child labor law in their inspections. (5, 9, 49) Additionally, the MOL does not have the resources for office equipment or the transportation necessary for inspectors to enforce child labor laws. (5, 49)

Officials state that estimated 4,000–5,000 children are removed from labor per year and are referred to NGOs and municipalities for services. However, the MOL does not maintain statistics on the number of inspections completed and reports indicate that continued political gridlock slows the administrative procedures necessary to enforce child labor laws.(5, 24)

Criminal Law Enforcement

The Internal Security Forces (ISF) employed nine investigators to enforce criminal laws against child trafficking and commercial sexual exploitation who carried out four investigations involving the worst forms of child labor.(5)

During the reporting period the Union for Protection of Juveniles in Lebanon provided training to some of the 26 ISF Morals Protection Bureau enforcement officials on how to handle child trafficking cases.(5) Various government agencies, including the ISF and the Ministries of Justice, Interior, and Social Affairs, participated in a 3-year training program with international and grassroots organizations, to enhance Lebanon's anti-trafficking effort.(28) In March of the reporting period, the group presented a Standard Operating Procedure (SOP) Guide. The SOP presents measures to identify, protect, legally assist and return trafficking victims to their home countries; the document is awaiting Cabinet approval.(28) The Ministry of Justice (MOJ) prosecuted six cases of trafficking of children.(27) However, the number of investigations does not seem sufficient to address the scope of the problem effectively.(5)

The government allocated minimal resources to protecting victims and did not have victim protection policies in place. (7) A source indicates that victims of trafficking are not referred to protection services; instead they are detained for unlawful acts committed as a direct result of being trafficked, such as immigration violations or prostitution. (7)

IV. COORDINATION OF GOVERNMENT EFFORTS ON THE WORST FORMS OF CHILD LABOR

The Government of Lebanon has established mechanisms to coordinate its efforts to address child labor, including its worst forms (Table 6).

Table 6. Mechanisms to Coordinate Government Efforts on Child Labor

Coordinating Body	Role & Description
MOL's National Committee to Combat Child Labor	Implement MOL's national strategy to combat child labor and draft child labor-related amendments to the Labor Law.(3, 50) Comprises representatives from relevant ministries including Ministries of Social Affairs, Public Health, Agriculture and Justice; the ISF; worker and employer groups; and civil society organizations.(5, 11, 21, 51, 52)
MOL's Child Labor Unit (CLU)	Raise awareness, coordinate communication between agencies, establish standard practices, and recommend changes to law.(52)
The Inter-Ministerial Task Force on Trafficking	Coordinate efforts against human trafficking, including child trafficking.(41)

The National Committee to Combat Child Labor was active and met a number of times during 2013.(5)

The UN coordinates efforts to address needs of children affected by the Syrian refugee crisis in Lebanon and maintains interagency standards for child protection. Its agents identify crucial concerns, especially factors that make children vulnerable to child labor, and makes recommendations on the use of resources, including referral services. (6, 53)

V. GOVERNMENT POLICIES ON THE WORST FORMS OF CHILD LABOR

The Government of Lebanon has established policies related to child labor, including its worst forms (Table 7).

Table 7. Policies Related to Child Labor

Policy	Description
National Action Plan on the Elimination of the Worst Forms of Child Labor (2013–2016)†	Establishes strategies for addressing the worst forms of child labor. Includes a National Awareness Strategy to be carried out by the ILO. Full funding for the \$23 million implementation budget has not been secured.(5, 54)
National Social Development Strategy	Establishes a plan for a comprehensive social, health, and educational program.(3, 55) Includes the protection of working children and the implementation of HCC's strategy to address the needs of street children.(56)
Ministry of Economy's (MOEs) Education Sector Development Plan*	Aims to improve retention and educational achievement in areas with high drop-out rates. Funded by the EU.(3)
MOSA's Higher Council for Childhood (HCC)	Implements children's rights policies, including combating child labor.(1, 27)

^{*} The impact of this policy on child labor does not appear to have been studied.

In March, various government agencies, including the ISF and the Ministries of Justice, Interior, and Social Affairs, presented a draft of an Anti-Trafficking National Action Plan, a multilevel response model that outlines how the plan should be, who would enforce it, and by whom each recommendation would be implemented. It also calls for a national database to facilitate counter-trafficking activities.(28) The Plan awaits Cabinet approval.(28)

The Government also has a draft National Action Plan for Human Rights. The Plan provides recommendations on child labor coordination between relevant authorities. It also proposes legislative and executive procedures on 21 human rights topics, including children's rights. (57, 58) This Plan awaits approval by Parliament. (57)

VI. SOCIAL PROGRAMS TO ADDRESS THE WORST FORMS OF CHILD LABOR

In 2013, the Government of Lebanon funded and participated in programs that include the goal of eliminating or preventing child labor, including its worst forms (Table 8).

[†] Policy was launched during the reporting period.

MODERATE ADVANCEMENT

Table 8. Social Programs to Address Child Labor

Program	Description
No Lost Generation†	UN and Government joint effort that addresses needs of Syrian refugee children to increase education access, provide a protective environment, and provide life-skill building opportunities.(5, 59)
National poverty alleviation program‡*	Funded by Government, the Italian Foreign Ministry, the World Bank, and the Canadian Embassy, MOSA program that pays school registration fees for 19,000 children from households living in extreme poverty.(3, 5)
Education Program for Syrian Refugee Children†	MOE, UNHCR, and UNICEF supported War Child Holland initiative that provides education to qualified refugee children in 13 public schools in Beirut and Mount Lebanon. Supports second shift courses and informal educational activities designed to give students the necessary skills to enroll in public schools.(60)
National Child Labor Survey†	USDOL-funded and implemented by MOL and the Central Administration of Statistics during the second half of 2013 in collaboration with ILO-IPEC. Aims to make information on the scope and incidence of child labor in Lebanon more accessible to policymakers and the public.(5)

^{*}The impact of this program on child labor does not appear to have been studied.

NGOs and UN agencies are the main providers of children's social protection services, including for child victims of trafficking.(13, 61) Because of the lack of funding, government entities such as the ISF and UPEL depend on NGOs and UN agency providers to make service referrals for children.(13, 61) In addition, the scarcity of shelters for child trafficking victims results in some children being placed in juvenile detention centers.(13) The lack of shelters and resources to effectively handle child labor and trafficking cases puts children at a heightened risk of further exploitation. NGOs and officials reported that the lack of services make them less likely to pursue prosecution of cases.(13, 27)

UNHCR is working on prevention, mobilization, and awareness to reduce the vulnerability of guardians of children who are vulnerable to child labor.(5) The UN's current goal is to provide educational opportunities to at least 100,000 Syrian refugees in 2014.(5) Lebanon lacks the programs to address child labor in agriculture, domestic service, and commercial sexual exploitation specifically, sometimes as a result of human trafficking.

VII. SUGGESTED GOVERNMENT ACTIONS TO ELIMINATE THE WORST FORMS OF CHILD LABOR

Based on the reporting above, suggested actions are identified that would advance the elimination of child labor, including its worst forms, in Lebanon (Table 9).

Table 9. Suggested Government Actions to Eliminate Child Labor, Including its Worst Forms

Area	Suggested Action	Year(s) Suggested
Laws	Ensure that relevant child labor laws and regulations apply equally to children working in the formal and informal sectors, including children engaged in begging.	2013
	Increase fines and sentences for violations of child labor laws, especially those involving commercial sexual exploitation.	2013
	Ratify the CRC Optional Protocol on Armed Conflict	2013
	Raise the compulsory education age to harmonize it with the minimum age for work.	2013
	Ensure that Lebanese law guarantee that primary education is compulsory and free for all children.	2010 – 2013
Enforcement	Ensure inspectors have adequate training and funding for equipment and transportation.	2011 – 2013
	Fully enforce laws to ensure child victims of human trafficking are treated as victims rather than criminals.	2011 – 2013
	Approve Anti-Trafficking Standard Operating Procedure (SOP) Guide.	2013
	Increase number of juvenile protection facilities for child beggars.	2013
	Track and make publicly available the number of inspections carried out, with special attention to the incidence of child labor, incidence of trafficking of children, the number of children assisted, and any sanctions imposed as a result of child labor-related violations.	2009 – 2013

[†] Program was launched during the reporting period.

[‡] Program is funded by the Government of Lebanon.

Table 9. Suggested Government Actions to Eliminate Child Labor, Including its Worst Forms (cont)

Area	Suggested Action	Year(s) Suggested
Government Policies	Assess the impact that the Education Sector Development Plan may have on reducing child labor.	2013
	Conduct research to determine the activities carried out by children working in fishing to inform policies and programs.	2013
	Approve the Anti-Trafficking National Action Plan.	2013
	Approve the draft National Action Plan for Human Rights.	2012 – 2013
Social Programs	Assess the impact that the National Poverty Alleviation Program may have on child labor.	2010 – 2013
	Take steps to protect refugee children from the worst forms of child labor, such as by increasing access to education.	2013
	Establish a program to specifically address child labor in agriculture, domestic service and commercial sexual exploitation sometimes as a result of human trafficking.	2013

REFERENCES

- Child Rights Information Network. Lebanon: Children's Rights References in the Universal Periodic Review. London. http://www.crin.org/tesources/infodetail.asp?id=23510.
- ILO. Rapid Assessment on Child Labour in North Lebanon and Bekaa Governorates. Geneva; February 23, 2012. http://www.ilo.org/ipecinfo/product/viewProduct.do?productId=20621.
- 3. U.S. Embassy-Beirut. reporting, February 8, 2013.
- Russeau, S. "Child Labor in Lebanon: A Breakdown." menassat.com [online] July 6, 2009 [cited May 2, 2013]; http://www.menassat.com/?q=en/news-articles/6781-child-labor-lebanon.
- 5. U.S. Embassy-Beirut. reporting, January 23, 2014.
- FXB Center at Harvard. Running out of Time, Surival of Syrian Refugee Children in Lebanon. Cambridge, Harvard University; Jan 2014. http://fxb.harvard.edu/wp-content/uploads/sites/5/2014/01/FXB-Center-Syrian-Refugees-in-Lebanon-Released-01-13-13.pdf.
- U.S. Department of State. "Lebanon," in *Trafficking in Persons Report-2013*. Washington, DC; June 19, 2014; http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/210740.pdf.
- Osseiran, H. Action Against Child Labor in Lebanon: A Mapping of Policy and Normative Issues. Mapping Study. Beirut; 2012. http://www.ilo.org/public/english/region/arpro/beirut/downloads/events/2012/cl_feb_2012/osseiran.pdf.
- Stoughton, I. "Solving Lebanon's child labor crisis." The Daily Star, Beirut, October 29, 2013. http://www.dailystar.com.lb/News/Lebanon-News/2013/Oct-29/236103-solving-lebanons-child-labor-crisis.ashx#axzz2nJqkoTwn.
- Government of Lebanon. National Action Plan to Eliminate the Worst Forms of Child Labour in Lebanon by 2016. Beirut; 2013. http://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---arabstates/---ro-beirut/documents/genericdocument/wcms 229115.pdf.
- 11. Manara Network. A Review of the Implementation of the UN Convention on the Rights of the Child. Review. Beirut, Save the Children Sweden; August 2011. http://resourcecentre.savethechildren.se/content/library/documents/country-profile-lebanon-review-implementation-un-convention-rights-child.
- 12. Terre des hommes. *The Dom People and their Children in Lebanon*. Beirut; July 2011. http://www.tdh.ch/en/documents/the-dom-people-and-their-children-in-lebanon.
- 13. Lewis, C. A Preliminary Study on Child Trafficking in Lebanon: Patters, perceptions and mechanisms for prevention and protection Study. Beirut; January 2011.
- Integrated Regional Information Networks. "Lebanon: Government Could do More to Tackle Child Labour." IRINnews.org [online] July 18, 2007 [cited February 12, 2012]; http://www.irinnews.org/Report.aspx?ReportId=73288.
- Terre des Hommes. Lebanon: Syrian children, absolute victims, Terre des Hommes, [online] October 18, 2012 [cited February 6, 2013]; http://www.tdh.ch/en/news/lebanon-syrian-children-absolute-victims.
- Reuters. "Child labour rising among Lebanon's Syria refugees-UNICEF." trust.org [online] September 20, 2013 [cited 2013]; http://www.trust.org/item/20130920182731-7n10r.

- UNESCO. Beyond 20/20 Web Data Systems: Table 1: Education Systems. 2012. http://stats.uis.unesco.org/unesco/TableViewer/tableView.aspx?ReportId=163.
- 18. UCW. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. February 5, 2013. Reliable statistical data on the worst forms of child labor are especially difficult to collect given the often hidden or illegal nature of the worst forms. As a result, statistics on children's work in general are reported in this chart, which may or may not include the worst forms of child labor. For more information on sources used, the definition of working children and other indicators used in this report, please see the "Children's Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions" section of this report.
- U.S. Department of State. "Lebanon," in Country Reports on Human Rights Practices- 2011. Washington, DC; May 24, 2012; http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/186646.pdf.
- 20. U.S. Embassy-Beirut. reporting, April 4, 2011.
- 21. U.S. Embassy-Beirut. reporting, January 20, 2012.
- 22. Sergeant, M. "Lebanon's Vulnerable Child Workers." newsvote.bbc.co.uk [online] March 12, 2008 [cited February 12, 2013]; https://newsvote.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/middle_east/7289634.stm?ad=1.
- UNHCR. The Future of Syria: Refugee Children in Crisis. Geneva; November 2013. http://unhcr.org/FutureOfSyria/.
- Shoukeir, F. "Lebanon: Children Labor at Beirut Graveyards." Al-Akhbar Beirut, December 7, 2013. http://english.al-akhbar.com/node/17843.
- 25. Aly Sleem. "Child Labor in Lebanon," *Cases.* Lebanon: January 3, 2014; 52 min. 08 sec., youtube video;
- U.S. Embassy- Beirut official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. April 3, 2012.
- U.S. Embassy- Beirut. Trafficking in Persons Cable Lebanon- 2013. Washington, DC; March 3, 2013.
- Samya Kullab. "Efforts advance in fight against human trafficking "The Daily Star, Beirut, March 21, 2013; Local News. http://www.dailystar.com.lb/News/Local-News/2013/Mar-21/210953-efforts-advance-in-fight-against-human-trafficking.ashx#axzz2vcY2uTej.
- U.S. Department of State. "Trafficking in Persons Report Lebanon-2013." (2013); http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/210740.pdf.
- 30. Fernande van Tets. "Syria: Now it's time to make a difference; More than a million children have been driven into exile by the Middle East's most savage conflict. Half are in Lebanon, including 400,000 of school age. A new initiative to provide them with emergency education could transform their lives." The Independent, London, September 22, 2013; Frontpage. http://www.independent.co.uk.
- United Nations Children and Armed Conflict. Lebanon, United Nations, [online] [cited December 8, 2013]; http://childrenandarmedconflict.un.org/countries/lebanon/.
- 32. Sherlock, R. "Thousands of Syrian children left to survive alone, says UN; United Nations' refugee agency says conflict is robbing many children of parents, driving them into child labour." The Independent, London, November 29, 2013; News. http://www.telegraph.co.uk.

MODERATE ADVANCEMENT

- Harper, L. "Syrian refugee children face 'catastrophic' life in exile, UN says." The Guardian, London, November 28, 2013; Global Development. <a href="http://www.theguardian.com/global-development/2013/nov/29/syrian-refugee-children-catastrophe-exile-un?utm_source=Sailthru&utm_medium=email&utm_term=Morning%20Brief%20Complete%2010%2F7&utm_campaign=MB%20_11_29_13
- Overseas Development Institute. Think tank report warns of a 'lost generation' in Lebanon ahead of UN meeting. London; September 2013. http://www.odi.org.uk/news/693-think-tank-report-warns-lost-generation-lebanon-ahead-un-meeting.
- Hadid. "UN: Angelina Jolie visits orphaned, abandoned Syrian refugee children in Lebanon." Star Tribune, Beirut, February 2014; World. http://www.startribune.com/world/246848821.html.
- Solomon, E. "Child labor rising among Lebanon's Syria refugees: UNICEF." reuters.com [online] 2013 [cited December 12, 2013]; http://news.yahoo.com/child-labor-rising-among-lebanons-syria-refugees-unicef-183748419.html.
- Government of Lebanon. Code du travail (modifiée au 31 décembre 1993 et au 24 juillet 1996), Loi du 23 Semptembre 1946, enacted July 24, 1996. http://www.ilo.org/dyn/natlex/docs/WEBTEXT/39255/64942/F93LBN01.htm.
- 38. Government of Lebanon. Decree 8987 Hazardous work Revised Minimum age 18, enacted 2012. http://www.ilo.org/dyn/natlex/natlex_browse.details?p_lang=en&p_country=LBN&p_classification=04&p_origin=SUBJECT&p_whatsnew=201304.
- Republic of Lebanon, Ministry of Justice. Measures to Prevent and Combat Trafficking in Human Beings: Lebanon Country Assessment. Report. Beirut; October 2008. http://www.unodc.org/documents/human-trafficking/Lebanon-HTreport-Oct08.pdf.
- Government of Lebanon. Punishment for the Crime of Trafficking in Persons, No. 164, enacted 2011. http://www.ilo.org/dyn/natlex/docs/ELECTRONIC/89807/103253/F1878916208/LBN-2011-L-89807%20%20 in%20english.pdf.
- 41. U.S. Embassy- Beirut official. May 2014.
- Coalition to Stop the Use of Child Soliders. "Lebanon," in *Child Soldiers Global Report 2008*. London; 2008; http://www.childsoldiersglobalreport.org/content/lebanon.
- Government of Lebanon. Constitution of Lebanon, enacted 1943. http://www.conseilconstitutionnelliban.com/sub-fr.aspx?id=169.
- 44. International, A. Lebanon-Limitations on Rights of Palestinian Refugee Children; 2006
- 45. Congress, Lo. "LEBANON
- CHILDREN'S RIGHTS: INTERNATIONAL AND NATIONAL LAWS AND PRACTICES." *LAW LIBRARY OF CONGRESS*, (2007);
- Amel Association International. Rapid Needs Assessment: South Beirut. Beirut; April 2013. http://data.unhcr.org/syrianrefugees/download.php?id=2057.

- UNICEF. Education Rapid Needs Assessment for Displaced Syrian Children in Schools, Community and Safe Spaces. New York; July 2012. http://data.unhcr.org/syrianrefugees/download.php?id=535.
- 48. U.S. Embassy-Beirut. reporting, February 3, 2010.
- Brophy, Z. "More Kids Pushed Into Labour in Lebanon." ipsnews.net [online] August 7, 2013 [cited December 12, 2013]; http://www.ipsnews.net/2013/08/more-kids-pushed-into-labour-in-lebanon/.
- U.S. Embassy- Beirut official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. February 20, 2013.
- ILO-IPEC. Strengthening National Action to Combat the Worst Forms of Child Labour in Lebanon. Technical Progress Report. Beirut; March 2011.
- Government of Lebanon, Ministry of Labor. Unit for the Combat of Child Labour in Lebanon at the Ministry of Labour, Government of Lebanon, [online] [cited 2014]; http://www.clu.gov.lb/english/definition/index.html.
- 53. Government of Lebanon. Child Protection in Emergencies Working Group (CPiEWG) Terms of Reference. Beirut; 2013. http://www.google.com/url?sa=t&rct=j&q=&esrc=s&source=web&cd=3&ved=0CDgQFjAC&url=http%3A%2F%2Fdata.unhcr.org%2Fsyrianrefugees%2Fdownload.php%3Fid%3D4517&ei=UBIMU8LnNsSg0QHmwYGQCw&usg=AFQjCNF7agKn_X0kGzTVbI_EavTSmbnZuA&sig2=sxy9VlxSJ9uY5Gu7Qn1Cbg&bvm=bv.61725948,d.dmQ.
- Government of Lebanon. Launch of National Action Plan to Eliminate the Worst Forms of Child Labor in Lebanon by 2016. Baabda; 2013.
- The Daily Star. "Sayegh Unveils Five-Point Social Development Strategy " The Daily Star, Beirut, February 26, 2011. http://www.dailystar.com.lb/News/Local-News/Feb/26/Sayegh-unveils-five-point-social-development-strategy.ashx#axzz1KdYXFaIY.
- Republic of Lebanon, Ministry of Social Affairs. The National Social Development Strategy of Lebanon 2011. National Strategy. Beirut; 2011.
- Alabaster, O. "Seven years in the making, human rights draft law launched." The Daily Star, Beirut, December 11, 2012. http://www.dailystar.com.lb/News/Local-News/2012/Dec-11/198012-seven-years-in-the-making-human-rights-draft-law-launched.ashx#axzz2KhgRP3ao.
- U.S. Embassy- Beirut official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. February 28, 2013.
- UNICEF. No Generation Lost. Geneva; 2013. http://www.unicef.org/infobycountry/70207 71699.html.
- War Child. "Newsletter by War Child Holland and Partners in Lebanon." (1) (2014); http://www.warchildholland.org/sites/default/files/bijlagen/node_14/17-2014/wcl_961_2014_1_mail.pdf.
- Save the Children Sweden. Lebanon Program Summary 2012. Beirut; 2012. http://mena.savethechildren.se/PageFiles/3888/Lebanon%20Program%20Summary%20
 2012.pdf.